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Introduction 
This submission outlines the Interior Fitout Association’s concerns about the Design and Builders 

Practitioners Act which commenced on 1 July 2021 and the unexpected impacts it will have on 

many IFA members in NSW. 
 

 

About Us 
This industry association has been representing the multibillion dollar interior fitout industry for 

more than 50 years. The Association was previously known as the Australian Shop & Office Fitting 

Industry Association (ASOFIA) before rebranding to the Interior Fitout Association (IFA) in 2020. 
 

IFA membership covers the full breadth of businesses involved in the interior fitout industry 

ranging from shopfitters, office fitters, retail designers, specialist contractors, manufacturers & 

suppliers, and service providers.  
 

By and large, IFA member businesses are primarily involved in the delivery of non-residential retail 

and commercial fitouts ranging from shops, hospitality, offices, educational, entertainment, 

accommodation, and health & aged care.  
 

 

Pre-Existing Concerns 
For more than 25 years, this Association has been advocating to state governments of both 

persuasions that shopfitting should be licensed in NSW - but to no avail.  
 

In July 2008, a meeting of COAG endorsed a national recommendation to create A Seamless 

National Economy. At that time, there was great hope and anticipation that the licensing anomaly 

affecting shopfitters in NSW would finally be addressed. However, years on and after wasting more 

than $30M, state governments walked away from the tough political decisions involved in the 

process and abandoned that national licensing plan. What was left was a country where shopfitters 

are now licensed in every jurisdiction except NSW. And that is despite the ongoing delivery of 

shopfitting as a trade course in NSW by TAFE.  After almost three decades, more shopfitting 

apprentices have completed that trade course than in any other state. 
 

If NSW shopfitters wanted to work interstate, they would have to apply for a license in either the 

state where their work was located or pursue a licence in another state and then follow the 

pathway through mutual recognition to work in other states whenever and wherever required. For 

those shopfitting businesses whose work was limited to NSW, they have not been able to operate 

as a licensed shopfitter because that licence simply didn’t exist because commercial building work 

has never been regulated in the same way that residential building work has been in NSW.  
 

 

Current More Specific Areas of Concern 
It is obvious that several areas of concern emerge from the recent introduction of the Design and 

Builders Practitioners Act. 

 

1. Firstly, whilst the charges are widely being promoted as “Residential building industry 

reforms” they will also have a very significant impact on building work undertaken in the 

commercial and retail environment. In particular, in Class 2 Buildings that are of mixed use 

and include retail spaces and residential. 






